MEDSTEAD PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Planning Committee held on Wednesday 14th January 2015 at 7.30pm
at Medstead Village Hall.

PRESENT: Councillors Roy Pullen, Peter Fenwick, Mike Smith and Jean Penny (reserve member). There were 4 members of the public present.  

Also present: Miss Katie Knowles (Clerk). 

14.79 OPEN SESSION 
· Mr Harmes spoke about application 55010/003 Cedar Stables and application 25979/004 Barn End, Wield Rd.  He firstly inquired why the ‘Campaign for Medstead’ had suddenly changed its view in respect of the most recent development proposal for Cedar Stables when they had previously opposed applications on this site. Mr Harmes (as the applicant) then went on to talk about 25979/004 Barn End challenging a comment submitted on-line regarding the application which he stated was submitted by Cllr Fenwick.  Mr Harmes spoke further about the proposed access to the site and the effectiveness of the 20mph speed limit which he stated was not observed by the majority of motorists. 
· Mrs Stevenson, a resident of Cedar Stables informed Mr Harmes in answer to his question, of the planning history of Cedar Stables. She spoke about the approach taken by residents to engage with the landowner with a view to developing a scheme for the whole site that meets the needs of existing residents both onsite and adjacent to it, and the wider Village. Mrs Stevenson went on to summarise the positive elements of the current application which included the protection of the view of the northern approach to the Parish. 
· Cllr Fenwick stated that he would neither confirm nor deny the veracity of the allegations made by Mr Harmes as it was not a matter of Parish Council business.

14.80 APOLOGIES  
Apologies were received from Cllrs Stan Whitcher. 

14.81 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
There were no declarations of interest.

14.82 MINUTES
The minutes of the meeting held on the 10th December 2014, previously circulated, were agreed as a true record and signed by the Chairman.

14.83 CHAIRMANS REPORT 
All items were covered in the agenda.

14.84 DECISION NOTICES 
The following decision notices of East Hants District Council were noted: 
a) 25883/018 - Grosvenor, Grosvenor Road, Medstead, Alton, GU34 5JE. Prior notification for single storey development extending 5.49 metres beyond the rear wall of the original dwelling, incorporating an eaves height of 2.88 metres and a maximum height of 3.39 metres. Decision: Gen Permitted Development Conditional
b) 55793 - 4 Red Bushes Close, Medstead, Alton, GU34 5FF. Conservatory to rear. Decision:	PERMISSION         
c) 39082/004 - Thirzwood, Red Hill, Medstead, Alton, GU34 5EE. Raise roof to provide accommodation at first floor, two storey front extension for porch/staircase, single storey rear extension following demolition of existing rear extension and erection of garage. AMENDED PLAN RECEIVED 19/11/14 SHOWING THE HEIGHT OF THE HALF GABLE ON GARAGE ROOF REDUCED). Decision: PERMISSION.
d) 28531/032 - Old Barn, Stancomb Broad Lane, Medstead, Alton, GU34 5QD. Single storey extension to side, with ridge roof lights to accommodate living accommodation in roof space. Decision: PERMISSION
e) 30043/002 - 46 Abbey Road, Medstead, Alton, GU34 5PB. Single storey extensions to side and rear after demolition of existing garage. Decision: PERMISSION.
f) 35161/005 - 1 The Oaks, Medstead, Alton, GU34 5PS. 1.  Oak 1 on application schedule and plan- remove deadwood and cut back to clear the building by 2m.  Crown lift to 3m. 2.  Oak 2 on application schedule and plan- remove deadwood and cut back to clear the building by 2m. 3.  Oak 11 on application schedule and plan- remove deadwood from within the crown and crown lift to 6m. Decision: CONSENT.
g) 54643/004 - Pax, Grosvenor Road, Medstead, Alton, GU34 5JE. Detached two storey 4 bedroom dwelling following demolition of previous. Decision: PERMISSION.         
h) 54583/002 - Down House, Hussell Lane, Medstead, Alton, GU34 5PF. Extension of existing garage and replacement pitched roof. Decision: PERMISSION.         
i) 24811/014 - 2 The Oaks, Medstead, Alton, GU34 5PS. Tree 1 adjacent to the western boundary.  English Oak.  Crown reduce up to 30% leaving a finished height of 10 metres and crown spread (radius) of 4 metres. Tree 2 adjacent to the western boundary.  English Oak.  Crown reduce by up to 30, leaving a finished height of 15 metres and crown spread (radius) of 5 metres.Tree 3 to the south of the house and rear patio.  English Oak.  Crown lift to 4 metres.  Remove limb on northern side of the canopy at 5 metres leaving a wound no greater than 100mm and dead wood. Decision: CONSENT.
j) 28947/003 - Sycamore Cottage, South Town Road, Medstead, Alton, GU34 5PN. Car port. Decision: PERMISSION.

14.85 PLANNING APPLICATIONS CONSIDERED
The following comments were ratified. 

1. 54970/002 - Three detached dwellings following demolition of existing dwelling and outbuildings.  Woodfield, Windsor Road, Medstead, Alton, GU34 5EF.

The sewerage package plant is sited inappropriately beneath the parking area of plots 2 & 3. Bio disc treatment plants have a lid the same size as the plant so a model BE would be 3.34 x 2.45 m / up to a model BL 7.75 x 2.45 m, therefore this type of plant cannot be used under a parking area measuring 5.30 by approx 6.00m. Also there is no indication as to where the soakaway field is to be, probably because there is no space for it. In addition this plant would be less than 10m from the front doors of Plots 2 and 3 and we would consider the noise from the motor would be unacceptable to the residents of those bungalows, the noise from this would also rebound from the adjacent 1.80m high wall.  The car parking spaces affected by this are also part of a designated turning head, this turning head therefore only works when there are no cars parked in the parking spaces.

There are no gated communities in the Parish and those shown would are alien to the street scene and the Parish as a whole. Great play was also made in the outline application that the field at the top would be Public Open space and now they want to gate off the development.
 
The footprint of the 3 dwellings has increased considerably.
 
It seems highly unlikely that visitors would travel by bicycle as Medstead is 600 feet above sea level and whichever direction it is approached from it is a long drag uphill for anyone other than the fittest cyclist. The fact that these are 3 bungalows tends to suggest that they will be occupied by  more mature residents who will on average have more mature visitors.
 
Plot 2 dwelling has moved much closer to the northern boundary (original scheme 10.700m  - new scheme less than 7.724m) and therefore closer to the neighbouring existing dwelling, also the road has also moved north leaving less of a buffer zone. Also to accommodate the bungalow on Plot 2 the footpath running down the eastern side of the estate road has been shrunk in width considerably and now fail to meet the prescribed standard. Further into the site the road width has been reduced to less than 4.80m
 
There is no Swept Path drawing for large lorries, nor comments from Hampshire Highways.
 
The Parish Council requests that the application is REFUSED.

1. 28531/032 -  Single storey extension to side, with ridge roof lights to accommodate living accommodation in roof space - Old Barn, Stancomb Broad Lane, Medstead, Alton, GU34 5QD. No Objection.
1. 55788 - Single storey front extension following demolition of existing, carport to side. Medstead Lodge, Wield Road, Medstead, Alton, GU34 5LY. No Objection.
1. 55458/003 - Lawful Development Certificate for a proposed development - front extension. The Orchard, Soldridge Road, Medstead, Alton, GU34 5JF. No Objection. 

14.86 PLANNING APPLICATIONS
The Committee made the following comments on the Planning Applications: 
a) 55010/003 - Outline - Development comprising ten dwellings with provision of public open space following demolition of stables and removal of manege. Land East of Cedar Stables, Castle Street, Medstead, Alton. 

Medstead Parish Council supports this planning application on the following grounds:
This is the seventh application for the development of land and buildings at Cedar Stables. The site is sensitively positioned on a northern escarpment and at the northern entrance to the village therefore development could potentially intrude into the landscape. 

Four of the proposed dwellings are set back on the southern entrance to the site and one to the north though screened by trees and hedging. Thus the escarpment is visually protected. Five dwellings will replace an ugly, redundant barn of no architectural merit.

The proposed housing density is considered to be in keeping with the local street scene. 
The reduced number of dwellings will have a consequential reduced number of vehicle movements and therefore the road safety risk to Trinity Hill.

The much lower density alleviates the need to create a footway, real or virtual, on Trinity Hill, Church Street or Castle Street which would have disfigured attractive entrances to the village.

The Parish Council can confirm that it has resolved, subject to this application being approved and the signing of necessary legal agreements, to accept into public ownership the wildflower meadow offered by the applicant,   thereby safeguarding the visual entrance to the village when approaching from Bentworth.

Due to the local belief that there may be archaeological importance on parts of this application site we would request that a Condition requiring  a full archaeological survey be carried out before any works commence is included should you be minded to approve this application.

b) 25979/004 - Demolition of existing dwelling and erection of four detached dwellings with garages, hard and soft landscaping and other works. Barn End, Wield Road, Medstead, Alton, GU34 5LY. 
Medstead Parish Council OBJECTS to this planning application on the following grounds:
This is a back garden development which contrary to the Medstead Village Design Statement, The Medstead Parish Plan and the East Hampshire District Council Local Plan: Joint Core Strategy. The drawings also show a gate across the road which is out of keeping with the area.

The access onto Wield Road is on the apex of a bend with restricted visibility.  Although Wield Road is subject to a 20mph speed limit  a recent traffic survey (December 2014) undertaken by Hampshire County Council Highways Department has revealed that 75% of drivers travel at speeds greater than this limit.
As has been noted at previous District Council Planning meetings that drivers pay little regard to speed limit signs once the change point comes into view; they speed up immediately or delaying their speed reduction depending on which way they approach the sign.

It is noted from the Site Access Plan Rev E that the lines of sight are obscured by the hedges and shrubberies of the adjoining properties Lamedos and Towngate Farmhouse meaning that the applicant has not got control over these. To achieve the clear sight lines neighbouring hedges would have to be removed and cut back and some land purchased from Lamedos.

The access to the field to the northwest of Barn End through the field gate directly onto Wield Road is to be closed due a planning approval, 50313, recently authorised. This leaves the Barn End entrance as the only access for tractors and machinery onto Wield Road. 

Should the application be approved there should be the following enforceable conditions below, this is particularly important due to the road access and proximity of neighbouring properties.

No development shall start on site until a construction method statement has been submitted to and approved in writing by the Planning Authority, which shall include:
(a) A programme of and phasing of demolition (if any) and construction work;
(b) The provision of long term facilities for contractor parking;
(c) The arrangements for deliveries associated with all construction works;
(d) Methods and phasing of construction works;
(e) Access and egress for plant and machinery;
(f) Protection of pedestrian routes during construction;
(g) Location of temporary site buildings, compounds, construction material, and plant storage areas;
(h) Controls over dust, noise, and vibration during the construction period;
[bookmark: _GoBack](i) Provision for storage, collection, and disposal of rubbish from the development during construction period; and
(j) Re-use of on-site material and spoil arising from any site clearance or demolition work.

c) 55949 - Request for EIA Screening Opinion - proposed development of approximately 30 - 35 dwellings with associated parking, access road, open space and landscaping. Land West of The Haven, Boyneswood Road, Medstead, Alton.

Medstead Parish Council considers that a full EIA should be produced. The proposed development will have significant effects on the environment and ecology by virtue of size, nature and location. More importantly this proposal will have a cumulative effect with other property developments including those already constructed in the near neighbourhood of the site. In the area known for planning reasons as South Medstead there is 252 extant permissions, 75 awaiting an appeal inquiry and the 35 on this application – 362 dwellings! More than double the minimum of 150 dwellings that is soon to be introduced, so please insist that a full EIA is produced.

14.57 	EAST HANTS DISTRICT COUNCIL LOCAL PLAN – CONSULTATION
The Committee considered the District Councils Housing and Employment Allocation Plan and agreed to recommend to Full Council on 20th January 2015 that the following comments are submitted by the Parish Council.

While we are pleased to see that the emerging Neighbourhood Plan for Medstead and Four Marks is recognised in the document, it appears only to have been taken into account when dealing with the area known for planning purposes as South Medstead. The whole of Medstead Parish is included in the Designation Order for our emerging Neighbourhood Plan and allocations will be made for future housing within the area outside of the South Medstead sector within the Neighbourhood Plan. Therefore we consider it incorrect for the Local Plan to include within in it any allocations for this sector and that allocations should be left for the Neighbourhood Plan to asses and propose.
It may well be that one or both sites are the preferred option of the Neighbourhood Plan but it should be left for it to decide.
 
We also consider that the contradiction of the policy stated could endanger the credibility of the of the whole of the EHDC Allocations Plan and it may fail to pass Planning Inspectorate scrutiny thus leaving communities to the mercy of the NPPF and predatory developers.



The meeting was closed at 8.32pm

Signed Chairman ……………………………………………………………..Date……………………………………………………
3

